
In folklore T’Owd Man is a spirit that inhabits mines and caves. T’Owd Man of Bonsall is a carved figure of a miner that was taken 
to Wirksworth when St James church was being refurbished in the 1860s. It was said that strange noises coming from the old 

Ball Eye mine at the end of Church St. were of T’Owd Man muttering
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CHURCH DIARY

CHURCH FLOODLIGHTING
At this time of year, particularly around the 5th of April, Val Baker lovingly remembers 
Kevin, as does Steven and family. There are also, for all of them, memories of Kevin’s 
parents, Ken and Celia. Steve, Loreen, Robert and Lorna this month think of Jack and 
Dorothy with fondness. Colin Broad is brought to mind with loving thoughts from 
Dorinda. Jean remembers Hazel, hoping that the village enjoys the lighting. The end of 
the season comes in the first week of May, when, especially on the 7th, Glen remembers 
Stephanie with love.
John Sewry

April

St James
3      9.30 am – Sanctuary
10   9.30 am – Eucharist
17   11.00 am – Morning Worship
24   8.30 am – Eucharist

Village Life Church
Sunday 
10.30 am Morning Worship
10.30 am UNO Sunday School
6.00 pm Prayer Meeting

Tuesday 
7.00 pm Craft Club

Wednesday 
7.00 pm House Group

Coffee morning will be Tuesday 
26 April from 10 am to 12 pm.
A warm welcome to everyone

Bonsall Wesleyan 
Reform Chapel 
(The Dale)
Sunday Services during 
April are at 6.15 pm
Friday 15 April 2.00 – 4.00 pm  
Cuppa & Cake Afternoon
All are welcome to come

Wirksworth 
Team Ministry
Serving:
All Saints’ Alderwasley 
St James’ Bonsall 
All Saints’ Bradbourne 
All Saints’ Elton 
St James’ Brassington 
St Margaret’s Carsington 
Holy Trinity Kirk Ireton 
St James’ Idridgehay 
Holy Trinity Middleton 
St Mary’s Wirksworth

Contact: 
The Team Office, Parish Rooms, 
St Mary’s Gate, Wirksworth, DE4 4DQ 
Tel/Fax 01629 824707 
email: teamoffice@wirksworthteam-
ministry.co.uk.  
www.wirksworthteamministry.co.uk

Catholic Church Services
Our Lady and St. Teresa of Lisieux

Gorsey Bank, Wirksworth
Mass Sundays 9 am, Holy Days 7 pm.  

Service of Holy Communion every Wednesday morning at 10 am.
Contact Fr. Joseph Keogh  

(01773 743336)

Our Lady and St. Joseph Church
Bank Rd, Matlock

Mass times Saturdays 6 pm, Sundays 8.30 am & 10.30 am.  
Holy Days 9.30 am & 7 pm.  

Daily Mass Mondays and Fridays 7 pm. Tuesdays – Thursdays 9.30 am.  
Sacrament of Reconciliation – Fridays 6.30–7 pm, Saturdays 10.30–11 am, Adoration 

Thursdays and Fridays 7 am – 11 pm
Contact Fr. Bernard Needham (582804)

There is a fortnightly newsletter listing ongoing events. 
On Sundays breakfast is available in the church hall after the 8.30 Mass and tea/

coffee and biscuits after the 10.30 Mass. All are welcome.

We’ve passed the Spring Equinox and so 
days are becoming longer than nights. 
In creation all around us life is bursting 
forth, especially the weeds! For me at 
this time of year, it is so wonderful to see 
everything unfolding. Life packed tight 
in bulbs, seeds, buds on trees and shrubs; 
butterflies’ chrysalises, young birds 
and animals, all emerging into a sunlit 
world. How amazing that scientists have 
discovered that migrating birds, through 
photo-receptors in their retinas, are 
able to use the earth’s magnetic field 
and the sun and stars to navigate. And 
so we look for the first swallow or swift 
and listen hopefully for the song of the 
cuckoo. As a Christian, I believe this 
reveals God’s amazing creative power, 
might and glory. It also demonstrates 
in a real and visible way, evidence of 
the resurrection to new life that Jesus 
revealed on that “third day” following 
the Passover celebrations, when He rose 
from the dead. The time of the year that 
we call Easter and have just celebrated. 
Since January 2016, the village of 
Bonsall has passed through much 
sadness; families continue to grieve for 

their loved ones. As we gathered to give 
thanks for their lives and continue to 
remember them with love, laughter, joy, 
sadness and tears, Spring encourages 
us to hope in the resurrection. Jesus, 
speaking to Martha, after her brother 
Lazarus had died, speaks of Himself 
as the “Resurrection and the Life”. He 
also describes Himself as the “Good 
Shepherd”, saying that the “thief comes 
only in order to steal and kill and 
destroy. I came that they may have and 
enjoy life and have it in abundance” (to 
the full, till it overflows). As we enjoy 
the season of Spring and all that it 
promises in the months to come, I believe 
God is speaking to us if we have but eyes 
to see and ears to hear and are willing to 
say, “Lord, I want to believe; please help 
me to believe, to trust and to know you 
and to receive this fullness of life and 
hope for the future... eternal life.” There 
is Rev. Kara, Matthew and myself, and 
we can from time to time be found in 
The Fountain Cafe and would be pleased 
to meet you there if you would like to 
know more. Every Blessing to you All for 
an abundant Spring with joyfulness too. 
Judy Land

CHURCH NEWS
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Dear Editors,
I wondered if the Watson family’s letter 
in the March Mutterings would get any 
response. Here is mine. I discovered 
in 2013 that a friend in London 
supplemented her income by carrying 
out traffic speed checks. Her gear is 
rather more advanced than the usual 
display of warning notices, reflective 
clothing and wielded phazar guns. You 
set it up, leave it and return later to 
plug it into your computer. She came 
to Bonsall for a few days in January 
2014 and brought her gear too. 
Results?:
Clatterway: up traffic, vehicles cresting 
the top (and narrowest bit) hitting 
40 mph. Down traffic, 40+ mph.
Black Tor Rd. to the bottom of The Dale: 
vehicles getting past 40 mph by 
the entrance to the lorry park and some 
entering The Dale at 40–50 mph.
From the Moor into the village: 
downhill past the junction of 
Uppertown Lane at 30–40 mph.
The scariest result (to me!) was on 
a Monday morning: from the Fountain 
monument to the wooden post 
at the Kings Head car park, some 
vehicles actually got up to 40 mph. 
This was in the ten minutes before 
9.00 am – late for school?
These are the speeds of a variety of 
vehicles driving around and through 
Bonsall. Some travelled at 30 mph and 
below. I am sure that most will have 
been driven by Bonsall people – but 
probably not the Monday morning rush.
Rick Jones

Dear Editors, 
My son, Sam, is a member of the 
RAF Air Cadets 140 Squadron of 
Matlock and during a trip down 
there the other weekend I happened 
to notice this memorial on the 
wall and thought it might be of 
interest to some of our villagers. 

I didn’t recognise the name myself 
and neither did my neighbours, 
but Judy Land said he was the 
local reverend’s son. Does anyone 
have any further information?
Claire Land

VILLAGE NOTICEBOARD LETTERS
Stop Press: Buses!
Derbyshire County Council is proposing 
to withdraw all subsidised bus services 
in October 2017, which will include our 
Bonsall bus. There is a consultation 
questionnaire that needs to be filled 
in by Sunday 24 April 2016. It’s 
important that everyone who cares 
about retaining our bus service fills 
it in (it is available from libraries or 
online at www.derbyshire.gov.uk/
transportchanges) and also writes letters 
to the council and the government (our 
Derbyshire MP, Patrick McLoughlin, 
is after all Minister of Transport).
This consultation has been in process 
since February 17, but I’ve only recently 
heard about it and almost nobody I’ve 
spoken to in the village has heard about 
it. I’ve just visited our mobile library and 
was appalled to find they’d only been 
given two questionnaires to ‘distribute’! 
The mobile library only comes once 
a month. It will be visiting many of 
the villages that will be hardest hit by this 
change and accessing many of the people 
most likely to use the bus service. It 
can hardly be called a ‘consultation’.
We all know that the bus is sometimes 
under-used, but the removal of village 
bus services would mean that the people 
who rely on it most would be cut off 
from any form of independent life. It 
would affect shopping, attending classes, 
visiting libraries, going swimming, 
getting to the doctors, dentist, optician, 
meeting friends, connecting with more 
‘main line’ public transport, even 
withdrawing money from the bank! 
The list is endless ... and frightening. 
It would of course affect older people 
the most – both psychologically and 
practically. Even people who drive at 
the moment are probably reassured 
that public transport is available 
when they can no longer drive, 
choose not to, or in an emergency. 
Travelling on public transport is a social 
experience – sometimes the only regular 
contact people have with others. 
I don’t drive myself and now I’m getting 
older I’m even more dependent on 
the bus service. I fear the possibility 
of its loss. It would mean that if one 
doesn’t drive or, is no longer able to 
drive, that living independently in 
a Derbyshire village is no longer viable. 
Andrea Webb

Women’s World 
Day of Prayer
Thank you to everyone who supported 
and participated in the Women’s World 
Day of Prayer on Friday 4 March. 
It was a cold, snowy day but we had 

a good time. Special thanks to Kristina 
Johnson and the girls from Bonsall 
School who played major roles in 
the service. The offering amounted to 
£50 for the work of W.W.D. of P.  
Judy Land

Allotment Vacant Plot
We have not had much turnover of 
plots in the past few years but a tenant 
has recently moved away from the area 
and relinquished a half-plot. It has 
been well tended and would take 
little effort to get it ready for planting 
up. If anyone is interested in further 
details please give one of us a call. 
Mike Lynch (820096) or 
Penny Collier (825591)

Change of Date 
The metal detecting event 
will now be held on 5 April 

at 7.30 pm at the Village Hall. 

Annual Plant Sale
The days are getting longer and 
the ground is slowly starting to warm 
up, and many of us can’t wait to start 
planting in the garden again. It’s a 
little early yet, but thinking ahead, the 
Plant Sale will be on Saturday 7 May at 
10 am–12 pm in the Village Hall. There 
will be a mix of vegetable and bedding 
plants, perennials, jams and chutneys for 
sale. It is an opportunity to buy plants 
that are locally grown at good prices; it 
is also a good social event to meet and 
chat, and refreshments will be available. 
Many of you take cuttings and grow your 
own plants. If you would like a table to 
sell plants, just turn up, we only expect 
a small contribution to allotment funds 
from your profits. If you have any plants 

Street Drumming
What about a bash at drumming?
How about some mad 
foot-stomping?
Maybe six free workshops?
Then Go Wild at Carnival Time?
If you’re any age and are at 
all curious, we’d like to hear 
from you NOW
(well, by Friday 
15 April)
TEXT “more info” to
07414 845 925
or call 825267
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to donate, bring them along and they 
will be sold on the communal table 
with all money going to the funds.
Mike Lynch 

Feel Confident with 
a Trusted Trader 
Finding a company that you can trust 
to do some work for you can be a bit 
daunting – how can you be sure that 
you won’t get ripped off? What if things 
go wrong? How do you choose between 
lots of different companies? These sorts 
of dilemmas were a driving force behind 
the setting up by Derbyshire County 
Council (DCC) of the Trusted Trader 
scheme to help local people find traders 
and businesses that do a good job at a fair 
price and provide good customer service.
That was in 2008 and the popular scheme 
has gone from strength to strength. 

Today there are nearly 17,000 searches 
each month on the Trusted Trader 
website by people looking for reliable 
companies to use. Another endorsement 
for the scheme was a recent survey 
which gathered feedback from more than 
16,000 people who had used a Trusted 
Trader and 94% said they were very 
satisfied with the service they received. 
So people can have confidence when 
employing one of the 1,200 traders who 
are part of the scheme. Help is at hand 

in the very unlikely event of someone 
having a problem with one of the traders.  
DCC trading standards officers can get 
involved in any queries involving Trusted 
Traders and seek to resolve them  
The scheme particularly helps to protect 
older and vulnerable adults by making 
it easier for them to use Trusted Traders 
rather than rogue traders who typically 
cold-call and use high pressure sales 
techniques. A recent development 
has been the inclusion of Financial 
Advisors who specialise in providing 
financial advice for people in later life 
and can help with matters like care 
fees, pensions and investments. 
Find out more about all aspects of 
the Trusted Trader scheme at  
www.derbyshire.gov.uk/tt or call 
01629 536148. Enquiries are also 
welcome from businesses interested 
in signing up to the scheme – 
membership brings lots of benefits 
and costs only £70–£100 per year. 
Sally Furness 

Carnival Creature 
Competition
Well would you believe it, we are 
over half-way between Christmas 
and Carnival 2016! So we thought we 
would let you know about something 
new for this year’s Carnival. 
We plan to hold a ‘carnival creature’ 
completion for Carnival week. 
Open to all ages: under-10s, 
10–16s, and 16 and over. 
Those who wish to enter will be asked 
to find at least one large plastic ‘pop’ 
bottle (you can use more than one) and 
then they will be provided with a few 
other basic recycled items in a kit that 
have to be included in your creature 
(e.g. two CD’s, scraps of fabric). 
Once you have made sure you have 
included these few items you can 
go wild with your creature, in fact 
the wilder the better! The kits will 
be available nearer the time. So 
get collecting your bits and pieces 
to make a fantastic creature! 
We will then ask you to put your creature 
outside your house for Carnival and leave 
it up so that all the visitors who come 
for well dressing get to marvel at it too! 
Your creatures will be judged on carnival 
day and there will be prizes! Let’s 
make Bonsall the place to visit to see 
the wells and these fantastic creations! 
There will be more information about 
this and other exciting carnival news 
over the next couple of months, so keep 
your eyes peeled. Any questions, just 
knock at The Queens Head or ring 
Marion Heasman on 821816

Reliable part-time cleaners
Volunteers or helpers for our 

many NGS and charity open days 
throughout the summer

Trainee gardeners on a work 
experience or other basis

The Cascades 
is an increasingly busy B&B, 
Open Garden and Nursery 

and is looking for:

Please contact Alan, tel. 07967 337404
or cascadesgardens@gmail.com

www.cascadesgarden.com

YOUR FRIENDLY LOCAL TEA 
ROOMS, OPEN DAILY FOR 

BREAKFAST, LUNCH, HOT AND 
COLD DRINKS, CAKES ETC.

MONTHLY THEME NIGHTS

 PLEASE ASK FOR DETAILS

Comfortable B&B  
accomodation 
and holiday 
apartment

1 Yeoman Street, Bonsall,  
DE4 2AA Tel: 01629 824814 

www.thefountainbonsall.co.uk 
enquiries@thefountainbonsall.co.uk

On April 5th, Joan Gregory is 
lovingly remembered by her family 
on this her one hundredth birthday. 
She was born at Brightgate Farm 
and lived in the village until 
after her marriage in 1941.
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‘Raise the Roof’ 
Ride
Tony Falconer-White and Andrew 
‘Mac’ McClennon are going to great 
lengths (911 miles to be exact) to 
raise money for Bonsall Primary 
School. They will be cycling from 
John O’Groats to Lands End over 
nine days in July. The money will 
be used for improving the school 
accommodation, and they would 
really like to ‘Raise the Roof’ with 
their fundraising efforts. The 
intrepid pair will be making the 
journey unsupported with only 
what they can carry on their bikes 
and covering around 100 miles 
per day. Tony is a keen cyclist 
and coach for Matlock Cycling 
Club, but this will definitely be a 
new record for him. Mac hasn’t 
cycled on the road for 25 years, 
but it’s not the maddest challenge he 
has undertaken. The ride will take 
place during the last week of term 
(17–25 July) and the school will be 
getting involved in the preparation 
and the ride itself. The children will 
be following Mac and Tony as they 
progress down the British Isles and using 
it as an exciting learning opportunity. 
There will also be the chance to get 
involved with their training. On Sunday 
15 May the pair will be riding ten laps of 
Carsington reservoir bike trail and hope 
that Bonsall school children, parents and 
friends will join them for a lap (or even 
two) during the day. They will be riding 
from 9 am onwards. Please support 
Mac and Tony in their fundraising 
efforts. Look out for sponsorship forms 
at Bonsall Primary School and around 
the village, or easiest of all donate 
online via the ‘My Donate’ page for 
Raise the Roof ride at https://mydonate.
bt.com/events/raisetheroof1. Follow 

Tony and 
Mac as they prepare for their epic ride 
on the Raise the Roof blog at https://
tonyfalconerwhite.wordpress.com/. 

Jane Falconer-White

Quizzers Needed 
The King’s Head quiz team needs new 
blood. We play in the Derbyshire quiz 
league on Wednesday nights from 
October to April. We get to go to lots 
of lovely pubs in the area and get fed 
at the end of each quiz. It’s all good 
fun – we don’t take it very seriously. 
There are four people to a team but 
we like to have about eight members 
to call on. So, if you think you’d 
like to join the team, please ring 
Pam McInally on 01629 826306.

Open Gardens 
The time is fast approaching for 
the Open Gardens weekend on 

18–19 June. We hope that we will entice 
some new gardeners to participate, as 
well as the gardens that have opened in 
past years. You can have a peep-over if 
you prefer! Your gardens do not have to 
be pristine. It’s not about that. It’s about 
having fun and raising money for Bonsall 
charities. You get to meet lovely people, 
a lot of whom come back again to see 
changes in the gardens, and bring friends 
because they fall in love with Bonsall. 
If you fancy joining in this year please 
let us know by May 1 so that we can 
add you to the programme. Either 
call 07779 718849 or email us at 
office@bonsallopengardens.co.uk 
Olivia Gerrish and Liz Stoppard

Bonsall & Derbyshire 
Dales Link
Please come along and support 
the following fundraising events: 
Fashion Show on 20 April, 7.30 pm 
Masson Mills Shopping Village, tickets 
£3.50. ‘A Taste of Ukraine’ evening at 
the Grand Pavilion, Matlock Bath on 
Saturday 14 May, tickets £10.00 adults, 
£4.00 children, £8.00 concessions.
Ukraine dancers, singers and junior 
orchestra from Derby and Nottingham 
plus Ukraine food included. A one 
off spectacular – don’t miss it!

Also, as part of the European Action 
Week for the 30th Anniversary of 
Chernobyl, there are two events taking 
place: on 24 April there will be a 
Commemoration Service at the Cathedral 
Church of St Barnabas in Nottingham at 
7.30pm which will include a candle vigil. 

On 25 April, the anniversary day, we 
have organised a special talk to be 
given by two Ukraine speakers who 
will be staying in Bonsall. Sergey is 
the Director of the children’s centre in 
Korosten, Ukraine, where the children 
come to Bonsall from for a health 
recuperation holiday. Natalya is a 
doctor who undertakes research on 
the psychological effects and treatment 
for children affected by the Chernobyl 
radiation fallout, which is very much 
still present in their environment and 
food chain. The illustrated talk will be 
held at the Grand Pavilion in Matlock 
Bath starting at 7.30pm. This is a unique 
opportunity to hear about the situation 
in Ukraine today, 30 years after the 
world’s worst environmental disaster. 
For more information on any of the 
above events or about the Link contact 

Chris Broome on 824512

Credit Jane Falconer-White
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18 Yeoman Street

Service and MOT
preparation

All makes of vehicle

Tel: 824537/822708
Fax: 01629 822708

Carl Taylor
Local

Builder and Roofer

Roof repairs to full 
roofs

Extensions to new 
builds, conservatory 

bases.
Patios, garden walls 

etc.
Free estimates

01629 823704
0779 1161919

Lady Poppins

Rural Housekeeper Nanny

07815 765169

Housekeeping, Nanny, 
Housesitting, Animal Care, 
B&B, Self-Catering Cover

www.ladypoppins.com

School Events
The new year of school and PTFA events 
began with a Beetle Drive on Saturday 
30 January. It was a fun and frantic 
evening – who knew that drawing 
beetles could be quite so competitive. 
Everyone improved their knowledge 
of entomology, thanks to the insect-
themed quiz in the refreshment break 
and the event raised £78 in total. 
The rain held off (mostly) for Coins 
around the Cross on Sunday 7 February. 
Thank you to everyone who helped 
on the day and all the lovely, generous 
people who popped over to donate their 
spare change. The coins didn’t just go 
around the cross but covered it from top 
to bottom, raising £149 for the school.

Future Events – 
Everyone Welcome!
Saturday 30 April – Variety Show 
at 7 pm at the school. We know that 
Bonsall’s got talent, so don’t miss 
your chance to see the very best of it 
on display. Expect singing, dancing, 
poems and Generation Game-style 
audience participation. If that isn’t 
enough, Bonsall’s favourite Ugly 
Sisters, Gwyneth and Gwendolyn, are 
making a special guest appearance, so 
hold on to your husbands! Buffet food 

is included and there is also a bar for 
drinks. It promises to be an extremely 
entertaining evening. Tickets are £5 
for adults and £2.50 for children. 
Saturday 21 May – Auction of Promises 
at 7 pm at the school. Fancy a meal out, 
need a haircut, some pampering or even 
an MOT for your car, then you’re in 
the right place! Parents, friends of the 
school and local businesses have very 
kindly donated a huge variety of gifts 
and services for our auction of promises. 
Promises range from soft-play tickets, 
garden design, jewellery, to a family 
photo shoot. A full list will be circulated 
in advance, so even if you can’t make 
it on the night, you’ll be able to bid 
by email. There’s no reason why you 
should miss out. There will be snacks 
and a bar available so that you can 
really make an enjoyable evening of the 
event. The money, so kindly donated 
at all these fundraising events, not only 
supports ongoing school activities but 
will also contribute towards improving 
the school accommodation for the future. 
If you are looking for a really easy way 
to help the school and shop online at 
the same time then you can sign up 
to Easy Fundraising. Every time you 
make an online purchase via the app, 
the school gets a donation without it 
costing you anything. Search for Bonsall 
PTFA on www.easyfundraising.org.uk. 
Jane Falconer-White

High quality local builders.
Architect approved.

Fully qualified.
30 years experience.

If it is a new build, extension,
restoration or repair .

Contact RICHARD WEBSTER
on 01629 824724

Mob 07812 348283

Credit Jane Falconer-White

Credit Peter Fellows
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In 1911 the Pavilion opened in Matlock 
Bath as an entertainment centre. One of 
the entertainments was a roller skating 
rink, which attracted Harry Gill, 15, who 
stole eight pairs of roller skates and £1 
from the Pavilion. He was caught and the 
children who received the skates, together 
with their parents, appeared in the police 
court. From Bonsall this included Stanley 
Gratton (13); his father Thomas Gratton 
of Church Street; Arthur Gratton (11) of 
Coldside The Dale; Archie Knowles (11) of 
Yeoman Street; George Cotterill (17) living 
with his grandfather and mother on High 
Street, a grocer’s assistant; Arthur Bunting 
(13) and his father Reuben Bunting of 
Yeoman Street, the blacksmith.  Reverend 
Taggart and Councillor C. F. White spoke 
for the families and they were all bound 
over to keep the peace for six months in 
the sum of five pounds, and all the boys 
were given a severe warning.
Whilst the Council had approved £15 
for snow clearing in March further snow 
resulted in another £21 being spent. In April 
complaints about the state of Ember Lane 
were heard and a roof was put on the TB 
(tuberculosis) shelter to provide isolation 
facilities for sufferers. The road repairer, 
William Slater, of Greenhill, applied for 
3/- a yard for breaking stone (6d to 1/- 
getting, 1/9 - breaking). Plans for additions 
to Hollins Mills in the Via Gellia were 
considered. The Overseers were appointed. 
Cllr Arthur Harrison, shopkeeper at the 
Cross, was elected Chairman.
The Council convened as the Military 
Tribunal to consider the following cases. 

Their own Clerk, Mr Nixon, although 
not a resident, applied for exemption 
from conscription. As his employers, 
the Councillors had great difficulty in 
dealing with this objectively. Mr Nixon 
had been persuaded to apply by some of 
the Councillors although he was willing 
to join up. It was agreed to send it to 
another tribunal with a recommendation, 
as a public official, to exempt. However at 
their next meeting the Clerk announced 
he was joining the army next Monday. 
This caused consternation and a feeling 
that their heartache and agonising had 
been in vain. Nearly as embarrassing 
was the application by Harold Smith, 27, 
married, and living at Bonsall Moor Farm, 
Brightgate, where he farmed 127acres. He 
was the son-in-law of the chairman, who 
vacated the chair. The Tribunal granted six 
months exemption. 
The Company at Hollins Mill sought an 
exemption for an employee, George A. 
Sheldon, 19, a fettler who lived on Puddle 
Hill with his widowed mother. However 
they did have another fettler, Swift, and if 
they had to choose would prefer Sheldon 
to be conscripted. He was granted a one-
month exemption from the date of his 
birthday. Mr Key, for Via Gellia colour 
mills, supported the application by Harry 
Massey, 22, a married engine driver 
living on High Street. Harry had attested 
(agreed to serve if called) as had 53 out of 
54 employees at the colour works. 13 were 
actually serving. Harry was granted 
a 3 months exemption.

ROBIN MAYCOCK FAMILY
BUTCHERS & BAKERS

FREE HOME DELIVERIES 
TO BONSALL EVERY FRIDAY 

MORNING.

Beef, Lamb, Pork, Free range Chicken,
10 varieties of sausage, Meat pies,  

Ready Meals, Puddings, Cheese, Eggs 
Fruit & Veg 

& much much more

OUTSIDE CATERING 
OUR SPECIALITY

Call 01629 534333 for a brochure
& product list or view our website 

at www.robinmaycockbutchers.co.uk 
We also supply the Barley Mow Inn

with meat for their wonderful  
bar meal menu. 

01629 825685

Sat 2nd April 
Charlie Frost
Sat 23rd April 
The Tony Deema 
Experience
Sat 30th April 
Karaoke with Tony

The Kings head

ThE Pub iS 
oPEn:
Mon: 6.00 pm– 
12.00 am
Tuesday–Friday:   
12.00 pm–3.00 pm 
and 5.30 pm–12.00 
am 
Saturday & Sunday:  
12.00 pm–12.00 am

DE4 2AA                                             01629 822703

Live Music: Monday Nights 
Pudding and Pie 
night £9.95 with 

a drink
Wednesday Nights 

2 x 10 oz Sirloin 
Steaks and 

a bottle of wine

INSURANCE
THAT’S ON YOUR
DOORSTEP

Call our branch
in Matlock on
01629 582 025

Agent of The National Farmers Union Mutual Insurance Society Limited.

100 YEARS AGO

No Soldiers Killed This Month.  
Applications For Exemption 

From Conscription Heard
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PARISH COUNCIL

The casual vacancy has been filled by 
Richard Grover and he and Cllr. Phil Addis 
were welcomed to their first meeting by 
Cllr. Harris.
Cllr. Pountain was elected as Vice Chair. The 
updated details for your Parish Councillors 
can be found in Mutterings, on the website 
and on the noticeboard at the Cross. Do 
contact them if you have any issues you wish 
to raise with the Parish Council.
Robert Coggins, Head of Housing at 
DDDC, attended the meeting to pro-
vide some background information on 
the planning application for affordable 
housing at the site in Uppertown. He 
outlined the history of development of 
affordable housing for the last 13 years. 
DDDC has been creating small groups of 
houses in similar villages for local people, 
trying to source labour and materials lo-
cally. Two applications have been made for 
the site in Bonsall. Mostly there is opposi-
tion to the project so far. DDDC has made 
two calls for land for affordable housing, 
asking for people with suitable land to put 
it forward. Twelve families in Bonsall are 
currently registered with a housing need. 
The housing would be allocated to people 
with a clear five-year connection to the 
village. This is the local benefit of having 
the exception site status – in return for 
giving up some of the local green space the 
reward is that affordable housing is avail-
able and local people get priority. It does 
not fall under the same rules of housing al-
location where people from further afield 
can be given priority. He reported that of 
the 6 or 7 sites which had been submitted 
in response to the call for land and were 
independently assessed, the only suitable 
site was the land at Chestnut Farm. Robert 
addressed the allegation of DDDC wasting 

public money with the application. He ex-
plained that £3,318 was spent for the legal 
challenge as the District Council con-
sented to the planning application being 
quashed and withdrawn without prejudice 
in January 2014. This was after the chal-
lengers to the application contended that 
the approach in the officer’s report was 
contrary to the proper application of 
the duty in s 72 Planning (Listed Building 
and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 as 
outlined in the case of R (Forge Field 
Society) v Sevenoaks DC [2014] EWHC 
1895 (Admin), where the permission was 
quashed. This meant that as the applica-
tion would be likely to be quashed, advice 
from the District Council’s barrister was 
that it would be the most cost-effective 
solution for the Council to agree, thereby 
minimising expenditure for all parties and 
affording the Council the ability to re-
determine the application in due course. 
In addition the planning application had 
cost DDDC £1925. He stressed that in the 
13 years of developing affordable housing, 
DDDC had developed a sensitive approach 
to local environments. 
Several members of the public put forward 
questions: 
Q. If 6 or 7 sites were submitted, how did 
people hear that they were supposed to 
submit?  
A. Landowners, agents, building contrac-
tors etc. were all asked to submit sites in 
two rounds. 
Q. How were the landowners contacted?  
A. Public and open process through 
the local plan which anyone can access 
and is advertised via residents’ newslet-
ters, news reports, websites and the Parish 
Council.

Q. Why should the plan be approved 
this time round as nothing seems to have 
changed?  
A. It was approved by the Council but 
challenged in the judicial process on 
a  technical point. DDDC consented 
to the plan being withdrawn as a cost-
effective solution but ‘without prejudice’ 
meaning the application could be re-sub-
mitted as and when the technical issue had 
been resolved. The withdrawal happened 
in January 2015, the District Council 
believe they have addressed the issue and 
the application has been made again. 
Q. Which planning meeting will it be de-
cided at?  
A. Likely to go to the April or May 
Planning meeting at District Council.
Q. Residents commented that the owner 
of the site had already sold the land to 
DDDC. They still feel that other sites 
haven’t been considered.
A. Rob assured them that DDDC would 
not have bought the land prior to planning 
permission being granted for the affordable 
housing scheme to go ahead. He reiter-
ated that 6 or 7 sites have been looked at 
throughout the village and DDDC hasn’t 
bought the land because it will only buy 
land once planning permission is granted 
– otherwise it will have bought land it can’t 
use for anything. It is possible that terms 
might have been agreed but no contracts 
have been exchanged. They have an option 
to buy subject to planning consent. 
Q. If 12 residents in Bonsall are in housing 
need, and five of them are guaranteed 
the housing in Bonsall will those five  
eventually have the right to buy? Will 
that remove the rental accommodation on 
the list in the future?

 

  

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

  
 

Meeting of the Parish Council on March 16
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PARISH COUNCIL
A. That is an issue that is currently been 
looked at nationally, but it’s likely that 
there will be protection for rural areas. 
An aim is that the tenant would be offered 
a suitable alternative out of the rural area 
because their housing would have been re-
duced. However that is about government 
policy and it’s impossible to predict what 
that will be in the future.
Q. Will the affordable houses be for 
Bonsall people?  
A. When a site is an exception site it can 
only be used for people with a five-year as-
sociation with that village. A condition will 
be applied to say that the five houses will 
only be used for people from Bonsall. If 
five Bonsall families want these properties 
they will be guaranteed priority even over 
people from adjoining parishes.
Councillors discussed the planning ap-
plication and voted six to one to object to 
the application on the following grounds: 
the development will change the character 
of the conservation area. Specifically, the 
concerns are that vehicle access is inad-
equate, the height of the buildings will 
be inappropriate, and the ‘close’ develop-
ment is out of character for the area as 
the houses do not face the road. Finally 
the materials being proposed are not in 
keeping with the area.
Colette Dewhurst from the Barley Mow 
asked to let the meeting know that due to 
problems with the installation of the elec-
tricity substation and a larger plinth being 
needed to house the substation, they have 
had to make an amendment to their planning 
application for the brewery, but it is simply to 
change the positions slightly and there are no 
other changes planned for the application. 
M a rk  S o b e y  vo l u n te e re d  to  j o i n 
the  Christmas tree working party – 
Cllr.  Barry will be inviting anyone 

interested in joining the Christmas tree 
committee to a meeting via a future edition 
of Mutterings.
Work on the bus shelter project should be 
starting imminently.
H. Strange have been contracted to fit 
timed locks to the public toilets which will 
enable them to be brought back into use 
and hopefully keep the problem of van-
dalism to a minimum.
Two metre benches for the bus stop at 
Uppertown and the top of The Dale are 
to be purchased from TDP in Wirksworth 
and the Clerk is to investigate the potential 
for installing a bench at Nether Green.
The Parish Council was pleased to confirm 
its support for the Carnival Committee 
being able to create a temporary storage 
area somewhere in the village or close by 
and would welcome a funding application 
to help purchase it if needed.
Cllr. Harris reported back from the Quarry 
Liaison meeting that the issues of lorries 
leaving the quarry on Cromford Hill 
without wheels being washed was being 
addressed so that less mud should be left 
on the local roads.
The Parish Council has set up a working 
party to investigate and make recom-
mendations on any potential new burial 
ground. Cllr. Addis will chair the group 
and the Parish Council welcomes any resi-
dents to join the group and participate in 
this important project. The first meeting of 
the group will be held on Tuesday 19 April 
at 6.45 pm in the Village Hall. The next 
Parish Council meeting will be held on 
Tuesday 19 April at 7.30 pm. Agenda items 
to the Clerk by Friday 8 April please. The 
Annual Parish Meeting will be held on 
May 17.
Cath Rawas

District Councillors
Joyce Pawley, tel: 01629 825431 
joyce.pawley@derbyshiredales.gov.uk
Garry Purdy Tel: 823636 
garry.purdy@derbyshiredales.gov.uk

County Councillor
Irene Ratcliffe, tel: 823023 
irene.ratcliffe@derbyshire.gov.uk

Member of Parliament
Patrick McLoughlin, Derbys Dales 
consituency, tel: 020 7219 3511, 
House of Commons, London, 
SW1A 0AA 
patrick.mcloughlin.mp@parliament.uk

MEPs
The 6 East Midlands MEPs can be 
contacted on 020 72193000 or at: 
House of Commons, London, 
SW1A 0AA

Hollies Farm
Plant Centre

Uppertown, Bonsall, DE4 2AW
01629 822734

Hanging Baskets, Planted Con-
tainers, Bedding & Basket Plants, 

Perennials, Compost

Open 9am—5.30pm
exept Wednesdays

Display Garden  
Open March – September

www.holliesfarmplantcentre.co.uk
Find us on Facebook

Parish Councillors
If you have any concerns or requests 
of the Parish Council, they should 
ideally be raised in Public Participation 
section of the monthly meeting. 

If however there is an urgent matter, 
while individual councillors will try 
to assist, a direct response is better 
achieved by contacting the Clerk to 
the Parish Council directly:

Chair: Cllr Mark Harris, Stepping 
Lodge, Bell Lane, T: 820285
Vice-Chair: Cllr Denise Pountain, 
6 High St., T: 822708

Councillors:
Cllr Phil Addis, Dale House, 
The Dale, T: 826309
Cllr Jon Barry, Ivy Cottage, Bell 
Lane, T: 07866 750636 
Cllr Michael Hewitt, Newlyn, 
The Dale, T: 823097
Cllr Mike Richardson, 26 Yeoman 
St.  Nom_nom_nom@hotmail.com  
T. 826678 
Cllr Anna Williams, Glenholme, 
The Dale, 820035

Responsible Finance Officer:
Tony Payne,  
27 High Street.T: 822311

Clerk: Mrs Catherine Rawas, 
Brocliffe Cottage, Uppertown, 
T: 820947
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Cromford Garage
MOT, Service and 

Repairs to all makes 
of vehicles

Now selling & 
repairing tyres

Book in on 01629 823043 
or 07885 879652

Answers to 
crossword no. 70:
Across: 5. Chocolate. 
8. Cake. 9. Ascended 
(doctor = anagram 
indicator). 10. Gender. 
11. Eccles. 13. Stages. 
15. Gateau. 16. 
Uncommon (unco = 
great in Scotland). 18. 
Rock. 19. Coherence. 
Down: 1. Sheepdog. 2. 
Eclair. 3. Cliche. (Che 
= revolutionary). 4. 
Eton. 6. Panettone. 7. 
Relevancy. 12. Cataract. 
14. Simnel. 15. Ginger. 
17. Oboe.

CROSSWORD  No 71

Across:
5. 3,501 Romans get drunk with wasted 
user on 23rd June, or thereabouts. (9)
8. & 4 d.  Larking about with fourth mate 
by 2,14. (4,4)
9.  A good man faces the ultimate danger - 
what a star! (8)
10. This of 2,14, happened 400 years ago 
this month. (6)
11. See 13d.
13. & 11.   Month silly Icarus fell into 
choppy sea? No, the reverse. By 2,14.
15. No church in this village by 2, 14.
16. A detective in the money - on purpose? 
Not at all! (8)
18. Tidy cow! (4)
19. Extraction of data about valet roaming 
around Rhode Island. (9)

Down:
1.  Fish with regular fusion in little pasta. (8)
2. & 14.   Ask where apes play - for this 
brilliant writer? (1, 11)
3.  Heads of eels, mullet, elvers, tossed in 
cream makes you sick. (6)
4.  See 8ac.
6.  Drink clue: i.e. Jim fixed it! (9)
7.  Creates a T-model vehicle. (9)
12. Blokes tuck into square meal - assorted 
cheese? (8)
14. See 2 across.
15. It should get this after five! (6)
17. Offside - numbers 13 and 11, beware! (4)

GARETH BLOOD
CHIMNEY RE-LINING

STOVES FITTED

01629 825533
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Defibrillator Trained Volunteers
Richard Taylor    823704	 07860 214503
Brett Taylor         824407	 07950 036657
Anne Young        825186	 07876 506595
Fiona Griffiths� 07988 566106
John Ratcliffe� 07896 924824
Maxine Ellis� 07742 749854
Jo Hanby            822767	 07872 641409
Julia Milverton� 07584 895644

VILLAGE GROUPS & RESOURCES
Allotments Mike Lynch� 820096

Art Club Maurice Fellows� 822765

Bonsall Barn Project 
Liz Stoppard/Mike Susko� 823712

Bonsall Camp 
Matthew Quinn� 07988071682

Bonsall Church Bell Ringers 
Mellissa Welbourne� 826303

Bonsall Community Development Trust 
Peter Greaves� 822374 

Bonsall Map Wendy Bullar� 825267

Bonsall Pensioners Fund 
Ron Brown� 822153

Bonsall Riders Club 
Jane Williams� 825632

Carnival Committee 
Hazel Baldwin� 824724

Chernobyl Children’s Lifeline Group 
Chris Broome� 824512

Cromford Playgroup 
Karen or Jayne� 07905 937371

Horticultural Society 
Ron Brown� 822153

Kick-boxing 
Hayley Capewell� 0777 3149935

Mothers’ Union Di Moor� 824376

Neighbourhood Watch 
Alan David� 822983

Open Gardens Ollie Gerrish� 824498

Parents & Toddlers Group 
(Thursdays 1.45-3pm in term time) 

Pigeon Club Gordon Hardy� 823549

School Head Lesley Murhall� 822573

PTFA Theresa McClennon� 580436

School Foundation 
Clerk, Norma Rickards� 822257

RESOURCES
Bonsall Publications
The Bonsall Map

•	folded £2.50 (+£1 P&P to UK)

•	wall poster £3.50 (+ £ 9.90 P&P to UK)

History book
£15 paperback, £25 hardback.
History booklets
£2.50–3.00 or £10 for a pack of six.
Carnival Book £9.99
All available from 19 High St.,DE4 2AS, 
Tel: 825267, pubs or Fountain Tea rooms

History Walking Guides £5 
Peter Greaves� 822374

Rectory Room 
For bookings contact Krystina Johnson 
on 823591

Village Hall 
For bookings contact Leigh Johnson 
on 823591
Cost per session (a session is 
a morning, afternoon or evening): 
•	 Village organisations: 

£10 – one floor, £16 – both floors
•	 Non-village organisations: 

£20 – one floor, £30 – both floors
•	 Village people private hire: 

£25 – one floor, £35 – both floors
•	 Non-village people private hire: 

£40 – one floor, £50 – both floors

Note: an extra charge for functions 
where alcohol is sold: £20 for village 
organisations, £30 for non-village 
organisations, in addition to the hire 
charge.

TRAVEL SERVICES
Airports
Birmingham � 0844 5766000
East Midlands � 01332 852852
Manchester � 0161 4893000 

Bus services

TM Travel #216 Matlock
Monday to Saturday. No Sunday or Bank 
Holiday service.
Departing Fountain:  
08.08*, 10.08, 11.08, 12.08, 13.08, 14.08, 
15.08,16.08*, 17.08, 18.08 
(all 3 min earlier at Abel Lane). 
Departing Bakewell Rd., Stand B:
09.30,10.30, 11.30,12.30, 13.30, 14.30, 
15.25* 16.30, 17.30. 
* Saturdays and school holidays only

Pensioners free after 9.30 am. Details 
from Traveline: 0871 2002233 or 
TM Travel (www.tmtravel.co.uk/bus-
times/derbyshire). 

Derby G&J Holmes #212
Alternate Thursdays from March 5th.
09.05 from Uppertown 
13.45 depart Derby Morledge
(www.derbysbus.info/times/tt_201_999.
htm) 

Taxis 822072, 813774, 826060, 
07967 273237, 07815 773706
Train services � 0845 7484950
Travel line 	  � 0870 6082608

USEFUL NUMBERS

Health:
Chemists Hannage Brook� 821750
Wirksworth� 822607
Dentists Matlock: 
584746, 55645, 582218, 56558
Doctors NHS Direct 	  � 0845 4647
Hannage Brook� 822434
Hospitals
Chesterfield � 01246 277271
Derby City � 01332 340131
Derbys Royal � 01332 347141
Whitworth � 580211 
Non-emergencies� 111

Derbyshire County Council
www.derbyshire.gov.uk

All enquiries	  � 580000
Out of Hours numbers: 536673 or ‘Call 
Derbyshire’ 533190 or 0845 6058058

Derbyshire Dales District Council
www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk

All enquiries	  � 761100
Environmental health	  � 761212
Payments	  � 761254
Swimming:
•	 Matlock (Arc) � 581322
•	 Wirksworth � 824717
Tourist information:
•	 Matlock	  � 583388
•	 Matlock Bath	   � 583834
Trading Standards 	  � 585858
Electricity emergencies � 0800 0568090
Fire station, Matlock 	  � 582849
Gas leaks 	  � 0800 111999

Household Waste Recycling Centre 
Harrison Way, Darley Dale, DE4 2LF. 
Open 8.30 – 6.00 daily. 

Mobile Library 	  � 01773 824333
Monthly 2nd Fridays at the Fountain, 
10.55–11.30 am
Police/Safer Neighbourhoods	  � 101
PCs Matt Winterbottom and Sue Lester 
or matlock.neighbourhoods@derbyshire.
pnn.police.uk.
Crimestoppers	  � 0800 555111
Victim support	  � 825544
Antisocial behaviour coordinator� 761187
Community safety	  � 761101

Vets: 	 Matlock 582844, 581234, 
	 Wirksworth 823034
Water emergencies � 0800 7834444
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Window cleaning
Pure water reach and wash pole 
service for residential or commercial 
properties. Ladder cleaning, gutter 
clearing house cleaning and car washing. 
Tel: 07531 485806 or 07964 732719

Holiday Cottages
Chestnut Farm, Uppertown. Five 
cottages can accommodate between 
2 and 10 people. Phone Mike Nutting 
for details on 779 9516128.

Photography by Ian Daisley
Family portraits, weddings, motorcycles, 
landscapes, tuition & private 
commissions. Tel. 07918 687624.  
www.iandaisleyphotography.com 
www.probikeart.co.uk 
www.highstonegallery.co.uk

Picture Framing
Market Place, Wirksworth. Complete 
bespoke service, you name it we frame it, 
over 100 different mouldings in stock, very 
competitively priced. Mon to Sat open 
10 to 5; closed on Weds. Tel 824994

Cleaning and Gardening 
Local professional cleaner and gardener 
offering domestic cleaning and light 
garden work. Regular visits, one-off 
cleans and holiday cottages. Fully insured 
and references available. For more details 
please call Lindy on 07590 020886.

CLASSIFIED ADS EDITORIAL GROUPFOR SALE
Hazel Baldwin		                 824724
Peter Fellows		                 825267
Karen Firth		              823311
Julie Hamilton		                 824819
Tanya Ivanova		  0785 6247235
Nina Langton		                 823736
Pam McInally		                  826306
Ricky & Jeanette Moss	                826557

Please send us your news, views, 
stories and diary events by April 22nd. 
to: Editorial Group, 19 High St. or by 
e-mail to mutterings@hotmail.com

Boxed and classified adverts are 
regarded as commercial advertising and 
attract a fee. Please call Peter Fellows for 
information about rates and lineage. Copy 
for commercial advertising must be with 
us by the tenth of the month before you 
wish the advert to be placed. Items for 
sale and wanted are free to villagers and 
can be submitted to mutterings@hotmail.
com or hand-written to 19 High St.

Kayak. Feathercraft Klondike 
folding double. Rudder, deck-lines, 
hatches, mast-step, spraydecks. 
Fast, excellent sea keeping, a gear 
hauler, an aquatic Landrover. 
Rick Jones 07816 379329

Cot/toddler bed, antique pine. 
Fixed base, 3 position matress base 
70W x 140L. £15. Grobag Egg digital 
room thermometer £10. Little life 
ultralite child carrier, 6 months to 
3/4 years or 18 kg. Very clean and tidy 
£40. Brown leather boy’s Clarks shoes, 
size 3G, v.g.c. £5. Vtech first steps 
baby walker, red/yellow/blue, £5. 
Phone 823018 or 07967 901511

Apple iMac, 24 inch screen. 
Intel Core Processor memory, 2.66 
GHz intel core duo processor, 4GB 
RAM, 640 GB Hard drive, NVIDIA 
G Force 9400 Graphics Card, 10.75 
Version Lion Software, Cleaned 
up ‘MOTed’ & returned to factory 
settings by Apple in Feb 2016. £425. 
Please Tel. 825267.

Hardwood outer door, locally made. 
77.5 inches high, 32 inches wide, 1.75 
inches thick. Three toughened glass 
panels, 3-lever Yale lock £25. Qualcast 
Concorde electric mower. 15 inches 
wide. Old but in working order. Free. 
Phone 824279.

EDITORIAL POLICY

We welcome news, views and letters on any topic provided they are attributed to 
an author. We review all items for obvious libellous or offensive material, but we 
cannot check for factual content. Please do not send letters which are “not for 
publication”. If you have strong feelings about what is or is not said in Mutterings, 
please either write to us or join the group of volunteers who enable the production 
of this village newsletter. Back issues of T’Owd Man’s Mutterings can be found 
on the Bonsall Village website – www.bonsallvillage.org. Please note that your 
articles will appear on the website and can be picked up by search engines.


